
PARKS & RECREATION ADVISORY COMMISSION MAY 21, 2015 

491 E. PIONEER AVENUE THURSDAY, 5:30 PM 
HOMER, ALASKA CITY HALL COWLES COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

 
NOTICE OF MEETING 

REGULAR MEETING AGENDA 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

2. AGENDA APPROVAL     

3. PUBLIC COMMENT UPON MATTERS ALREADY ON THE AGENDA (Three minute time limit) 

 A. Public Comments Received regarding Beach Policy Review, Bishops Beach    
 and Similar Areas in Homer         Page 3 
  
4.  VISITORS (Visitors normally have 10 minutes for their presentation.)   
5.  RECONSIDERATION   

6. ADOPTION OF CONSENT AGENDA

 A. Minutes for the Special Meeting on May 4, 2015      Page 11  
          
5.  STAFF & COUNCIL REPORTS/COMMITTEE REPORTS/BOROUGH REPORT 
 A. Staff Report – Julie Engebretsen       Page 23 
 B. Parks & Recreation Annual Conference Status Update – Matt Steffy 
 C. Community Recreation Report – Mike Illg 
 D. Parks Manager Report – Angie Otteson    
       
6. PUBLIC HEARING(there are no items scheduled) 

    A. Proposed Changes to the City of Homer Beach Policy    Page 31 

 

7. PENDING BUSINESS   

    A. Review of Recommendations made in Areas 8A & 8B     Page 35 

      

8.  NEW BUSINESS    
 A. Recommendation to Renew the City of Homer Membership in the Alaska   Page 37 
  Recreation and Parks Association 
 B. Karen Hornaday Park Playground       Page 39  
         
9.  INFORMATIONAL MATERIALS 
 A. Commission Annual Calendar 2015       Page 43  
 B. Commissioner Attendance at City Council Meetings 2015    Page 45 
 C. Signage for Jack Gist Park, End of the Road Park and WKFL Park   Page 47 
 D. Upcoming Recreation Events - Homer       Page 61 
 
10. COMMENTS OF THE AUDIENCE 
11. COMMENTS OF THE COUNCILMEMBER (If one has been assigned) 
12. COMMENTS OF STAFF MEMBERS 

13. COMMENTS OF THE COMMISSION 
14. COMMENTS OF THE CHAIR 
15. ADJOURNMENT THERE WILL BE A WORKSESSION WITH COUNCIL ON THE BEACH POLICY JUNE 8 OR 22ND (TO 
BE DETERMINED) AND THE NEXT REGULAR MEETING ON THURSDAY, JUNE 18, 2015 at 5:30pm in the City Hall 
Cowles Council Chambers located at 491 E. Pioneer Avenue, Homer Alaska 





From: howsekat@aol.com 

Sent: Thursday, May 14, 2015 1:42 PM 

To: Renee Krause 

Subject: Beach Policy Review 2015 

 

As a beach user land owner of beach front property, I support the proposed changes (as of 5/6/15) 

to the beach policy affecting Bishop's Beach.  I have been endangered while walking on the beach 

by reckless driving of cars, trucks, ATVs and motorcycles.  My property has been damaged by 

trespassers climbing the bluff, having bonfires with the driftwood at the base of my bluff and 

using the brush and trees as a restroom.  My pets have been attacked while in my yard by loose 

dogs from the beach. 

I am very hopeful all of these proposed changes will be enacted by the Homer City Council. 

  

Kathy Howse 

289 Jenny Way 

Homer, AK 
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From: Deb Lowney <dlowney@acsalaska.net> 

Sent: Friday, May 08, 2015 4:17 PM 

To: Renee Krause 

Subject: Fw: article from today's NYTimes 

 

Renee, 

 

Can we forward this article to all commissioners? It is from Rika Mouw. 

 

Thanks,  Deb 

 

-----Original Message----- 

From: Rika Mouw 

Sent: Saturday, May 02, 2015 9:41 AM 

To: Debra Lowney ; Archibald Robert 

Subject: article from today's NYTimes 

 

Good morning dear wonderful and awesome community builders, I just happened to read this article in 

today’s NYTimes and instantly thought It should be read by the entire committee and eventually the City 

Council. The very closing thoughts are ones I wish everyone would think about. Ten or twenty years 

from now, what will want for our beaches………… Thank you again and again for the incredible time and 

effort you have given this and for ALL that you do. I am utterly grateful and appreciative. 

warmly, 

Rika 

 

http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/02/opinion/silent-seashores.html?ref=opinion&_r=0  
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GLOUCESTER, Mass. — AS the spring days lengthen, shorebirds have begun their

hemispheric migrations from South America to nesting grounds in Canada’s

northern spruce and pine forests and the icy Arctic.

They are among Earth’s longest long-distance fliers, traveling thousands of

miles back and forth every year. I have watched them at various stops along their

routes: calico-patterned ruddy turnstones flipping tiny rocks and seaweed to find

periwinkles or mussels; a solitary whimbrel standing in the marsh grass, its long,

curved beak poised to snatch a crab; a golden plover pausing on a mud flat, its

plumage glowing in the afternoon sun.

I used to think that sandpipers flocking at the sea edge, scurrying before the

waves, were an immutable part of the beach. No longer. This year, as the birds come

north, one of them, the red knot — Calidris canutus rufa — will have acquired a new

status. It is now listed as threatened under the federal Endangered Species Act. It

joins four other shorebirds on the government’s list of threatened and endangered

species.

Sadly, it is unlikely to be the last.

As these birds make their long journeys, they face a host of threats. Whimbrels

navigating through tropical storms finally make landfall in the Caribbean, only to be

shot by hunters. Wilson’s plovers lose their beach nesting sites to development, and

their eggs and chicks to raccoons, dogs and cats, whose numbers swell as more

people build along the shore. The tidal flats and inlets where knots, turnstones and

other shorebirds feed are disappearing as storm surges and a rising sea eat away at

the coastline.

Silent Seashores - NYTimes.com http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/02/opinion/silent-seashores.html...

1 of 3 5/11/2015 11:31 AM

7



Already the loss of shorebirds has been staggering. In the continental United

States, more than half were listed on the 2014 State of the Birds Watch List,

compiled by the North American Bird Conservation Initiative. Their inclusion means

that their small or declining numbers put them in urgent need of additional

protection. The number of North American long-distance migrating shorebirds that

scientists have tracked has dropped by more than half since 1974, an alarming loss of

12 million birds.

Sightings of ruddy turnstones, for instance, are down by 75 percent.

Semipalmated sandpipers are down by 80 percent in their winter home in northern

South America. And in Churchill, Manitoba, the nesting season for Hudsonian

godwits has been abysmal.

These sturdy birds travel thousands of miles from the Strait of Magellan to

reach the west shore of the Hudson Bay in Canada. But they are now threatened by

the changing climate, which, according to 2014 research led by Tufts University,

presents an increased risk of extinction to nearly 90 percent of North American

shorebirds. As the planet is warming, insect populations are peaking up to two weeks

before the godwits’ eggs hatch. As a result, many chicks end up starving.

Over the last three years, I have logged over 40,000 miles following shorebirds.

Day after day I trudged across the snowy Arctic tundra, looking for ruddy turnstones

that hadn’t shown up to nest, and through miles of meadow where semipalmated

sandpipers used to lay their eggs. On a quiet island off the coast of Georgia, I

followed the delicate tracks of Wilson’s plovers, whose range is contracting and

whose numbers are down 78 percent. In South Carolina in 1831, John James

Audubon, watching long-billed curlews flying in to roost at sunset, saw several

thousand birds. I saw one, in a wildlife refuge starved of sand and disappearing into

a rising sea.

About 10,000 species of birds are living today. Scientists estimate that before

humans accelerated the rate of extinctions, a bird extinction might happen every

1,000 years. In my own life, at least 19 bird species have become extinct. One

shorebird — the Eskimo curlew — may shortly disappear, if it hasn’t already.

Hundreds of thousands once flew from the South American pampas up through the

Great Plains, and then back through Labrador, gorging on blueberries. The last

sighting, confirmed by physical evidence, was in 1963, when I was a young girl.

We have also seen aggressive, dedicated conservation return birds from the

Silent Seashores - NYTimes.com http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/02/opinion/silent-seashores.html...
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brink. The bald eagle, peregrine falcon and brown pelican were all rescued from the

ravages of DDT after the pesticide was banned, though their recoveries took 30 to 40

years. Scarcely 20 California condors were alive in the wild before a captive breeding

program began in the early 1980s; it now has pushed the bird’s numbers in the wild

to more than 200.

It is not easy to address the complex and myriad threats that these migrating

shorebirds face along a flyway that spans two continents, but many people are trying.

This work involves curbing development along a congested coast; minimizing human

disturbance; curtailing hunting in South America and the Caribbean; protecting

habitat that is being lost to dredging, redesigning inlets and stabilizing the sea edge;

conserving additional land; and finally, carrying out research to understand how a

rapidly changing Arctic affects nesting.

I hope I never walk beaches empty of sandpipers and plovers. But it is possible

that may happen. In the case of some shorebirds, it is increasingly likely. This is why

we must commit the money and muscle needed to give these birds safe harbor. If we

do, we just might keep our shores teeming with shorebirds.

Deborah Cramer, a visiting scholar at M.I.T., is the author of “The Narrow Edge: A Tiny Bird,

an Ancient Crab, and an Epic Journey.”

Silent Seashores - NYTimes.com http://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/02/opinion/silent-seashores.html...
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PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY COMMISSION      UNAPPROVED   
SPECIAL MEETING 
MAY 04, 2015 

            

1  Clerk’s Office - 5/13/2015 - rk 

Session 15-08 a Special Meeting of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission was called to order 
on May 4, 2015 at 5:35 pm by Chair Matt Steffy at the Cowles Council Chambers City Hall located at 491 
E. Pioneer Avenue, Homer, Alaska. 
 
PRESENT:  COMMISSIONERS LOWNEY, STEFFY, ARCHIBALD, MACCAMPBELL, LILLIBRIDGE AND ROEDL 
 
TELEPHONIC: COMMISSIONERS BRANN 
  
STAFF:  JULIE ENGEBRETSEN, DEPUTY CITY PLANNER 
 RENEE KRAUSE, CMC, DEPUTY CITY CLERK 
 
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 
 
Chair Steffy requested a motion to approve the agenda. 
 
LOWNEY/ARCHIBALD – SO MOVED. 
 
There was no discussion. 
 
The agenda was approved by consensus of the Commission. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT ON ITEMS ALREADY ON THE AGENDA 
Chair Steffy invited the public to comment and requested them to please sign in they will have 3 
minutes.  
 
Roberta Highland, city resident, requested the commissioners to reconsider the seasonal motorized 
vehicles on the beach in Area 7. Ms. Highland complimented the recommendations of the Jack Wiles’ 
group on code amendments. She commented on the commission being proactive, and exhibiting the 
courage and perseverance to make these hard changes due the likelihood of someone getting killed. 
She wants the commission to think of safety over all. Ms. Highland commented on the eradication of 
the drug use, establishing a permitting system for land owners, the handicapped and coal collectors. 
She requested the commission to do their best when it comes to the safety of the public. 
 
George Matz, commented on speaking to the Commission approximately 6 weeks ago, responded that 
the commission misunderstood him regarding the seasonal disturbance to the migratory birds and 
permanent damage to their habitat by vehicles whether allowed only seasonal or not. 
 
Don Lane, resident, thanked the commissioners for putting in all the time on the subject for the 
community, commented on the issues of dogs on and off leash and establishing rues with no 
enforcement of existing rules, how they can differentiate between property owners and the general 
public, not easy to understand and making sure they have verifiable/substantiated claims of drug 
dealing. 
 
Chair Steffy clarified the term landowner as they were referenced in the proposed changes to the 
policy. 
 
Barb Brodowski, resident, commented on the garbage she removes while walking each and every day 
on the beaches and the Spit Trail. She provided comment on incidents on the Spit where she collects 
trash with a 3 foot grabber and was approached two different times by large, unleashed dogs and that 
pet owners do not pick up after their pets. Ms. Brodowski stated that dog owners are migrating to other 
areas where there are no regulations regarding dogs. This area is the most visited by tourists and is 
disgusting with the amount of dog poop along those paved paths around the harbor. She believes that 
there should be no unleashed dogs in public areas anywhere in the city.  
 
Kathryn Carssow, resident, reinforced her previous comments to the commission on protecting the 
ecology, expressed her concern about the Beluga Slough and really enjoyed walking with her dog but 
willing to give that up to protect that habitat. She advocated for a barrier to keep vehicles from that 
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berm area. It is not supposed to be a road, she has proof of vehicles traveling into areas that they are 
not supposed to plus taking and burning the wood. 
 
Rika Mouw, city resident, lives along the coastline in Area 1, wanted to thank the staff for their efforts 
in providing the materials for the public, she supports the reconsideration of Area 7, she commented 
on the ecological value of the beaches and noted that the commissioners have not addressed Area 1 
which is a very fragile habitat area and currently allows vehicles and dogs off leash. To access the 
beach you must travel over a berm area and you must travel on private property and they have birds in 
this area year round due to the nutrient rich feeding ground and will nest in this area. Currently there 
is no viable access except through the wetlands or private property. This is a relatively quiet area that 
people can walk safely and quietly. The worst area is at the bottom of the Airport Access. You can see 
where people have driven through this area. She advocated for a barrier similar to Louie’s lagoon.  
 
James Spearin, resident and property owner in Area 1, commented that they have put up signage, 
posts and rocks, but people have pulled them down and moved the rocks, a new berm that has formed 
has timber collected on top of it, they have had numerous problems with young people having parties 
and fires down there which is more of a concern with fires burning near that timber. He has no problem 
with people walking their dogs but those that are doing damage he is not sure how to control them 
without putting a fence that allows pedestrians only not vehicles. Property owners can have access. He 
has discussed the issue with the Airport Manager but they have no control over that access.  
 
Chair Steffy requested Mr. Spearin to locate his property on the map. It is located at the corner of Area 
5 and Area 1 on the map. 
 
Marianne Aplin, USFW, thanked the Commissioners and noted that a letter has been submitted but 
wanted to reiterate that they support a year round ban on vehicles, leash law and clean up rules in 
Area 7. In response to Commissioner Lowney Ms. Aplin clarified that they don’t support driving on the 
beach in general, as well as driving through the tidal areas, but the berms are very important for 
protecting the habitat.  
 
Paul Eneboe, resident, lives on the point, to the east of Bishops Beach, they along with the Lance and 
Barbara Petersen own approximately 34 acres, he commented in support what the commissioners are 
trying to do.  They purchased the land in order to prohibit future building they heard about. They do 
have a big issue that they face every few years with the mouth wanting to drift towards the end of the 
spit and have been doing it since the 1940’s. He purchased land in 1969 and they had to perform that 
cut every two years. He noted that they are in the process of speaking with the Corps of Engineers to 
perform the cut again. This will be a twice each decade more or less activity that needs to be done 
with that channel. He wanted to provide a heads up that this is an ongoing issue that is taken care of in 
the fall. He does not believe it is particularly damaging. He asked if the commission had any questions 
of him as a property owner. 
 
Commissioner Lillibridge asked for Dr. Eneboe to point out his property on the map. 
 
Commissioner Lowney asked for clarification on the collection of coal in that area from Mariner Park or 
accessed the coal from the road that comes down from that area. Dr. Eneboe responded that they have 
always welcomed the coal collectors and spoke about the pocket where coal collects. He stated in his 
opinion that driving below the tide line does little if no damage but doesn’t believe anyone should 
drive on the berm or lower on the beach. 
 
Barb Petersen, city resident, requested the location of the “road” that Commissioner Lowney inquired 
about and explained that that road was on Tillion property and was very well maintained. She noted 
there were three parcels that are private property that is in the slough and gets covered with high 
water. 
 
Nancy Hillstrand, city resident, advocated for no vehicles in Area 7, they cannot have utilities unless 
above ground due to the wetlands in that area, she also recommended the use of “Doggie Dooley’s” to 
compost the dog poop. Ms. Hillstrand owns property in Area 1 also and advocated for the commission to 
listen to the property owners. She commented on the compaction caused by vehicles as being 
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implicated in the razor clams issue. She further advocated for protection of the wildlife and pedestrian 
use of the beaches. 
 
Chair Steffy requested Ms. Hillstrand to provide clarification on ownership of property and private 
property owners feelings on the public using that land. He would like to get their input on those issues. 
 
Kate Finn, Anchor Point resident, driving in area 7 is unconscionable and unreasonable, and has gotten 
progressively worse. She is not aware of the quality of the coal, maybe it is really high quality, but 
there is a ton of coal at Diamond Creek towards Anchor Point. There is coal in other places. 
 
Chair Steffy thanked everyone for coming out and commenting. He encouraged people to submit 
comments in writing and the more input the commission receives the better recommendations they will 
be able to make. He encouraged those present to talk to their neighbors too. 
 
VISITORS  
 
There were no visitors scheduled for tonight. 
 
RECONSIDERATION 
A. Memorandum from Deputy City Clerk re: Request to Reconsider A Motion on the Subject of Vehicles 
in Area  7  
 
Chair Steffy read the title into the record and noted that this is not where the commission will discuss 
the motion but are required to vote to reconsider the motion if it is favorable then it will be moved to 
the first item under Pending Business. 
 
ARCHIBALD/LOWNEY – MOVED TO RECONSIDER THE MOTION TO MAKE AREA 7 AS SEASONAL ACCESS 
OCTOBER TO MARCH 31 WITH PLACEMENT OF ROCKS TO BLOCK ACCESS TO THE BERM AREA. 
 
There was no discussion. 
 
VOTE. YES. LILLIBRIDGE, BRANN, ROEDL, MACCAMPBELL, ARCHIBALD, LOWNEY, STEFFY 
 
Motion carried. 
 
ADOPTION OF THE CONSENT AGENDA 
 
A. Minutes for the regular meeting of April 16, 2015 
 
Chair Steffy requested any comments, questions or corrections regarding the items on the consent 
agenda. Hearing none he requested a motion for adoption of the consent agenda. 
 
LILLIBRIDGE/LOWNEY – MOVED TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF APRIL 16, 2015 AS PRESENTED. 
 
There was no discussion. 
 
VOTE. YES. NON-OBJECTION. UNANIMOUS CONSENT. 
 
Motion carried. 
 
STAFF & COUNCIL REPORTS/COMMITTEE REPORTS/BOROUGH REPORTS 
A. Recommendations Recap – Julie Engebretsen, Deputy City Planner 
 
Ms. Engebretsen recognized page 55 in the packet, this was the notice sent to property owners and 
that a similar notice will be sent out for the Public Hearing scheduled for the May 21st meeting. She 
inquired if the commission wanted to include Area 1 property owners. Ms. Engebretsen further 
indicated that the website has been updated and will be updated again with any recommendations the 
commission makes tonight. 
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Staff provided clarification on a recommendation for Area 7 regarding animals in relation to the map 
provided. 
 
B. Parks & Recreation Trails Symposium Report – Deb Lowney 
 
Commissioner Lowney provided a brief report on the positive response and attendance at the first 
symposium. MAPP put together a survey which the results are included in the packet. Not tonight but a 
follow-up was requested during maybe the annual conference this year. Maybe if the commission could 
discuss at a future meeting would be good. Chair Steffy thanked Commissioner Lowney for organizing. 
 
C. Spring Beach/Park Walk Through Report – Julie Engebretsen 
 
Staff reported they visited Bishop’s Beach, Mariner Park and the area of Airport Access and they 
discussed some items that maybe Park Maintenance can address. Ms. Engebretsen stated that they 
need to start taking pictures so that they have a photo history of the areas when that can be viewed to 
see what is working and what more could be done. She was amazed at the changes in the area of the 
Airport access.  
 
Chair Steffy commented on the Kachemak Heritage Land trust uses GPS to take photos at the same 
position each year. He advocated for the F.B. I. (Fledgling Bird Investigators) to take on that project 
and it could then be passed on to the next classes. 
  
Staff explained that if the Commission would like to suspend the rules to entertain a casual 
conversation with the audience present on the recommendations made to date. However they do not 
have to suspend the rules either.  
 
STEFFY/MACCAMPBELL – MOVED TO SUSPEND THE RULES TO ENTERTAIN DISCUSSION WITH THE 
AUDIENCE ON RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE BEACH POLICY. 
 
There was no discussion. 
 
VOTE. YES. NON-OBJECTIONS. UNANIMOUS CONSENT. 
 
Motion carried. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING 
 
There were no items scheduled for this meeting. 
 
PENDING BUSINESS 
 
A. Map Depicting the Existing Areas and Proposed Areas    Page 27   
  1. Recommendations to Define a Pedestrian Only Area 
 2. Recommendations Regarding Motorized and Non-Motorized Traffic Areas 
 3. Recommendation to Establish a Limited Permitting System  
 4. Recommendation to Designate a New Area  
    a. Boundaries 
    b. Allowable Activities 
 
Ms. Carssow commented on the vehicles parking down below the berm right up on the slough outfall 
and there is no reason to park there, other than to be out of sight. There is no view there. She 
admitted to taking their pictures and getting funny looks but she does not observe them doing anything 
or getting out of their vehicles. She also reported vehicles speeding towards the water driving across 
the berm really fast and spinning out near the water. This does damage to the berm and the toe of the 
berm and should stop. 
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Roberta Highland further commented on the signage indicating a pedestrian zone and the amount of 
vehicles that park and travel on the beach. The days are gone that require people to travel on the 
beach and she further advocated for closing Area 7 to vehicles period. 
 
Chair Steffy asked if there were any additional public comments. There were none. 
 
A. Request to Reconsider a Motion on the Subject of Vehicles in Area 7   Page 53 
 
Chair Steffy read the title into the record and turned the floor over to Commissioner Archibald.  
 
Commissioner Archibald stated that he initially proposed a motion that would close the area to vehicles 
but it was apparent that it would not pass that meeting so he amended it. He would like to propose the 
following motion: 
 
BRANN/LOWNEY - MOVED TO MAKE THE AREA DESCRIBED AS BISHOP’S BEACH ACCESS TO BELUGA 
SLOUGH MOUTH IN AREA AS SEASONAL ACCESS OCTOBER 1 TO MARCH 31 WITH PLACEMENT OF ROCKS 
TO BLOCK ACCESS TO THE BERM AREA. 
 
There was no discussion. 
 
VOTE. NO. LOWNEY, MACCAMPBELL, STEFFY, ARCHIBALD, BRANN, LILLIBRIDGE 
VOTE. ABSTAINED. ROEDL 
 
Motion carried. 
 
ARCHIBALD/LILLIBRIDGE - MOVED TO CLOSE AREA 7 TO VEHICLES ANNUALLY. 
 
The Commissioners offered comment on strong enforcement, working with US Fish & Wildlife, vehicles 
are not benign and they need to take a stand, this area needs the protection and should have 
delineations to protect this area, and the economic impact to the city from visitors to the beaches. It 
was noted that closing the area would in effect close the Bishop’s Beach access since no vehicles would 
be allowed. Concern was expressed on dealing with the lack of parking already in Old Town and adding 
to the issues by closing the ability to park in the beach. 
 
VOTE. YES. LILLIBRIDGE, ARCHIBALD, STEFFY, MACCAMPBELL, LOWNEY, BRANN 
VOTE. ABSTAINED. ROEDL 
 
Motion carried. 
 
B. Recommendations to the Beach Policy       
 1. Beach Policy Review 2015 – City Website 
 2. Map Related to Recommendations for Dogs On and Off Leash Areas 
 3. Map Related to Recommendations for Motorized Vehicles  
 
Chair Steffy approves that vehicles banned on area 8a, 8B and Area 7. He has concerns that Council will 
not approve this overall ban. Commissioner Lowney suggested providing Council two options which she 
doesn’t like to do that.  Commissioner Lillibridge recommended keeping the ban in place she stated 
that if they provide options that backpedalling before they get out of this room and are showing non-
confidence to Council in their recommendations. Council submitted the issue to the commission so the 
commission should stand their ground. They have received plenty of testimony regarding these issues 
and they should listen to the community.  
 
Commissioner Roedl commented on the increase in population of the area and the eventuality of 
closing the beach in all areas but strongly recommended that they consider parking options for 
pedestrians that are convenient because they are going to need to provide that service since they will 
be closing the beaches.  
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Further discussion on parking issues that closing the beach to vehicles will create in area 8A & 8B 
ensued. 
Staff recommended that over $700,000 was spent to improve Beluga Slough Trail and there is plenty of 
parking at Islands and Ocean that could be used. 
Further comments on the city purchasing land, filling land in to make additional parking, turning the 
recreational grassy area in Bishop’s Beach Park, which is a heavily used area, into parking, make 
walking on the beach safer by banning all vehicular traffic, providing trolley transportation from the 
Islands and Ocean parking lot to the beach.  
 
Chair Steffy thanked Commissioner Roedl for bringing the issue of parking to the attention of the 
commission.  
Commissioner Archibald commented on one last point that delineation of the park boundaries would 
maybe allow a few additional cars to park without allowing travel to the right or left onto the beach.  
Chair Steffy approached the map to point out the area that Commissioner Archibald was speaking about 
and would then require the commission to revisit the recommendation made on vehicles in Area 8A 
towards the west but could be discussed at a later date. 
 
Chair Steffy inserted that they are not going to be able to solve the parking problem until the resolve 
the Beach use problems. He next introduced the subject of vehicles and Area 1 and asked if the 
commission would like to address that area at this time. 
 
Commissioner Lowney next commented that she had previously made a motion and would be willing to 
bring that back to the floor; staff recommended that she should just make the motion. 
 
LOWNEY/MACCAMPBELL – MOVED TO PLACE A BARRIER AT THE BOTTOM OF AIRPORT ACCESS ROAD THE 
PREVENTS VEHICLES FROM LEAVING THAT PARKING LOT. 
 
Discussion ensued regarding vehicular traffic being prohibited from Area 1.   
 
MACCAMPBELL/LOWNEY – MOVED TO AMEND THE MOTION TO INSTALL A GATE AT THE TOP OF THE 
BEACH ACCESS ROAD. 
 
There was a brief discussion on ownership of the right of way. Staff suggested just making the 
recommendations that the commission wanted.  
 
VOTE. (Amendment) YES. NON-OBJECTION. UNANIMOUS CONSENT. 
 
Motion carried. 
 
LOWNEY/LILLIBRIDGE – MOVED TO CLOSE AREA 1 TO MOTORIZED TRAFFIC. 
 
There was no discussion. 
 
VOTE. YES. NON-OBJECTION. UNANIMOUS CONSENT. 
 
Motion carried. 
 
Chair Steffy asked if the commission had any additional recommendations or questions. 
 
Commissioner Lillibridge requested clarifications on the recommendations shown on page 57 of the 
packet regarding approval. Staff explained that all the bullet points have been approved by the 
commission. Chair Steffy provided further clarifications on the monetary requirements for the beach 
patrol. Commissioner Lillibridge expressed concerned with enforcement of the new recommendations. 
Staff noted that if these new recommendations are approved then there will be no vehicles allowed on 
the beaches. 
 
Commissioner Lowney would like to entertain discussion on the kiosk suggestion from the students and 
implement this at each beach location. Discussion on having this done and whether they contract the 
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opportunity out and offer it for free or for a minimum price they should recommend this for all the city 
beach accesses. Chair Steffy commented in favor of this idea also. Further comments regarding the 
provision of information, firewood, and signage along with a display of maps would be a great 
opportunity to also offer explanation of the closure of beaches for the benefits of the community. 
Recommendations to install a park host can be done at a later date depending on how the current 
recommendations are accepted citing the difficulties in obtaining a Camp/Park Host for Karen 
Hornaday it was preferred to have one there before Bishop’s Beach. Further comments were noted on 
the requirement that all camp/park hosts must be willing to testify in court. 
 
BRANN/LOWNEY - MOVED TO BAN ALL GLASS CONTAINERS FROM THE CITY OF HOMER BEACHES. 
 
Discussion followed that this makes sense as a safety issue and the difficulties in dealing with the 
hazards of broken glass even within the fire pits. 
 
VOTE. YES. NON-OBJECTION. UNANIMOUS CONSENT. 
 
Motion carried. 
 
LOWNEY/LILLIBRIDGE – MOVED TO ALLOW THE BURNING OF PALLETS BY PERMIT ON THE BEACH. 
 
Discussion ensued on the safety hazards with the nails remaining, offering exceptions by permit to 
special events such as the burning basket. This can be allowing at the discretion of Park Staff. Further 
discussion on installation of a large enough fire pits ensued. Commissioner MacCampbell could not 
support the burning of pallets for a number of reasons including theft and safety. 
 
MACCAMPBELL/ARCHIBALD – MOVED TO AMEND THE MOTION TO BAN THE USE OF PALLETS IN FIRES ON 
THE BEACH. 
 
There was further discussion on the dangers burning pallets, inefficient clean-up methods and the fact 
that most pallets are stolen. 
 
VOTE. (Amendment) YES. LOWNEY, MACCAMPBELL, STEFFY, ARCHIBALD, BRANN, LILLIBRIDGE 
VOTE. NO. ROEDL 
 
Motion carried. 
 
VOTE. (Main) YES. NON-OBJECTION. UNANIMOUS CONSENT 
 
Commissioner Lillibridge commented on submitting their recommendations to Council on changes to 
the Beach Policy and she is afraid that Council will not consider the vetting that the Commission has 
done listening to all the months of public comments. Chair Steffy related that he envisions providing 
council with a presentation on the background, how and what took place to reach the 
recommendations that will be presented to them. He will present it in a way that is responsive to the 
people. Commissioner MacCampbell questioned if someone has been keeping track of the number of 
public that has been attending each meeting which is quite a bit than those who have commented. 
Commissioner Archibald inquired if they would be able to have a worksession with Council on the draft 
recommendation. 
Staff indicated that June 8th and June 22nd are the next Council meetings and depending on the next 
meeting of May 21st the meeting on the 8th would be a short turnaround time since the City Clerk needs 
the packet materials no later than June 3rd. Staff expressed it is doable but tight depending on the 
possible changes or additions to the recommendations. 
Chair Steffy did not want to rush since they have spent a lot of time on this issue. He would advocate 
for waiting to see how the May 21st meeting went. Staff explained that they could lose the opportunity 
to speak with Council so she suggested having a worksession, this could be 4:00 p.m. on June 8th which 
would be approximately 45 minutes of Council’s time or if that is not available approximately 25 
minutes at 5:00 p.m. Chair Steffy advocated for the more time the better. They could then have a 
presentation to Council on June 22nd. 
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Ms. Krause requested clarification on the content of the meeting for June 22nd, such as approving the 
Beach Policy. Staff explained that she is planning to have the actionable items ready for Council by 
that time such as Resolutions or introduction of ordinances. She noted that she will begin working with 
the City Attorney on these items. 
 
C. Comments or Recommendations to City Council on the P.A.R.C. Needs Assessment 
 
Chair Steffy introduced the item and commented on the value of comments or recommendations to 
Council and extended his thanks Ms. Engebretsen for her guidance and assistance during the whole 
process. 
 
Commissioner Archibald inquired how this will work with the possible establishment of a service area.  
 
Ms. Engebretsen responded that if ReCreate Rec wanted to start a service area that City staff would be 
able to assist to best of the limits established by being employed by the City. She further explained 
that the information is still being digested by the groups so nothing will be done right away. 
Chair Steffy added that with the offer of the Pratt with the space potential in the old building plus 
other unused spaces around town will also be looked at. Commissioner Archibald also commented on 
the volunteer aspect from those who want that particular sport or activity. 
 
Ms. Engebretsen also commented in response to the Pratts offer of usable space because if they could 
have a building that would accommodate all the uses the building would be huge. So the more other 
existing space that can be accessed the smaller the community recreation center requirement needs 
are for the community. 
 
Commissioner Lowney commented on the responses from the older and families without small or young 
children and if the non-responses were tracked would have offered some information. Ms. Engebretsen 
explained that the survey was statistically valid because realistically they do not have that many 
families with young children living within the city limits. 
 
Chair Steffy commented on the Council’s comments regarding the use of zip codes was misunderstood. 
He noted the commissioners who attended the presentation that was given to Council by Agnew::Beck. 
He noted some Council members had digested some of the information and some had not. He did note 
that the presentation was a bit dry while the material was good. 
 
Ms. Engebretsen will inquire about the additional “web clicks” information at the next meeting with 
Agnew::Beck. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business on the agenda. 
 
INFORMATIONAL MATERIALS 
A. Commission Annual Calendar 2015   
 
Chair Steffy reviewed the calendar and mentioned the review of Budget items for next year. 
      
B. Commissioner Attendance at City Council Meetings 2015      
 
Chair Steffy confirmed attendance at Council meeting on May 26 by Commissioner Lillibridge and the 
May 11th meeting will be attended by Commissioner Archibald. 
 
C. Memorandum from Public Works Director re: Condition of Spit Camp Fee Building 
 
Ms. Engebretsen will provide a confirmation of what was decided. 
 
D. New ATV Rules in Wasilla – ADN News Article dated April 28, 2015 
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Chair Steffy commented that it was interesting aspect that they are making changes in the valley, not 
quite beaches but a similar long time use of ATV’s. 
 
E. Informational Research Conducted by Commissioner Lowney (Various organizations research on 
vehicular impact to the habitats on and around beaches.) 
 
Chair Steffy commented that this was very informative and appreciated the time and effort expended 
by Commissioner Lowney for providing this information to the commission. 
 
COMMENTS OF THE AUDIENCE 
 
Mike Illg, city resident and employee, He complimented the work that Ms. Engebretsen and commented 
on the recreation program and the importance of the needs assessment. He encouraged the commission 
to focus on the nucleus of the driving force of why this Needs Assessment was conducted in the first 
place. Summertime is gorgeous and people are getting outside, there is still a need for indoor 
recreation space in the winter. The HERC building is temporary solution but they still do not know how 
long they will be able to be there. They still do not have general maintenance or custodial service for 
that facility. They are on a shoestring budget that uses a lot of volunteer help which is great. (At this 
time the Mission Impossible theme started to play over the speakers.) Mr. Illg continued by stating that 
there are many people who access the indoor recreation programs which provides for the young 
families that do not have the time, money or voice; so please do not lose sight of the indoor space 
needs for a lot of things. He further stated that City Council is interested in the funding options and a 
service district is one of those options. He offered that maybe another statically viable survey could be 
done for city residents. 
 
Bill Ostwald, resident, thanked the commissioners for their efforts and encouraged them to stay 
focused on what they are trying to accomplish here. He appreciated Commissioner Lillibridge’s 
comment on concerns regarding presenting the recommendations to Council as the commission sees 
them, not as they think Council may want it. He felt strongly that if they do not close the beach to 
vehicles they will not see the drugs and other behaviors stop. It may go someplace else but he did not 
care if it did. The city wants to attract families and visitors not speeding trucks and remnants of drug 
use to that area. Mr. Ostwald commented on the rationalization by the general public but guess it will 
be dealt with in its own way. 
 
Roberta Highland, commented on public safety issues regarding the recommendations the commission 
is making and recognizing that it is difficult to accept change but that it can be done. 
 
Jack Wiles, commented on signage that stats you cannot burn materials on the berm or remove from 
the berm and he tried to find it in the code. He questioned whether the existing signage is backed up 
in the Homer City Code or by Ordinance. Will the Beach Policy be adopted by ordinance? If they have 
recommendations adopted by ordinance how is that enforceable? How will that be easily located on the 
Homer website? They submitted one recommendation to change in code was to make signage in general 
enforceable so if you have signage it is enforceable. He commented on submitting it to the city 
attorney and then the cost that is incurred to the city for his work. 
 
Nancy Hillstrand, she stated that she submitted information regarding the amount of money that is 
spent in the United States by people who viewed wildlife and visited parks, etc. She felt that it should 
be used in the commission presentation to Council. Ms. Hillstrand also commented on the usage of the 
school facilities since they pay the taxes we should be able to access the facilities. She further noted 
that they may need to be reminded who pays for the facility since there are taxpayers who don’t have 
kids who pay for their facility. 
 
Chair Steffy explained the great working relationship that Mr. Illg has managed to facilitate between 
the School District and the City recreation program but the School District requirements for come first 
and foremost. 
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COMMENTS OF THE CITY STAFF 
 
Ms. Engebretsen commented on how the Beach Policy will be adopted and how the ordinances work 
along with enforcement. She also clarified that city laws may not be enforceable on private property. 
She will be submitting the recommendations to the City attorney and working with them  
 
Ms. Krause commented on some information that was shared by the Chair of the Public Safety Building 
Committee relative to tax payers and service areas and the aging population in regards to comments on 
funding recreation. 
 
COMMENTS OF THE COUNCILMEMBER (If one is present) 

 

There were no council members present. 
 
COMMENTS OF THE COMMISSION 
 
Commissioner Lillibridge thanked the audience for speaking and commented on the impressive garbage 
collection by Ms. Brodowski and applauded her personal efforts. Commissioner Lillibridge recalled the 
phrase, “Change is inevitable, Growth is optional” she would like to see that as the headline on the 
presentation. So many people that have attended these meetings understand that the growth of Homer 
is part of an equation and that they are trying to do the things that will protect the city and beaches 
now and in the future. Homer is a changing city just as it is a changing planet. If they do not step 
forward and make a plan now it will be very easy to lose that voice, and having those that would rather 
keeping the ability to keep doing the activities that will eventually destroy our beaches and she is all 
for making that growth a fact, not optional. 
 
Commissioner Roedl commented on the meeting and liked the idea of limiting the vehicles on the 
beach but expressed concerns about limiting the access to the beach, he believed they needed to 
improve pedestrian accesses to the beach so that they will be able to park their cars and walk to the 
beach. 
 
Commissioner Archibald is happy about what they accomplished tonight and hopes they are too. He 
hopes the public keeps coming out and thanked the staff and public. It was a great meeting. 
 
Commissioner MacCampbell commented on the difference today compared to 30 years ago with the use 
of 4 wheelers and UTV’s. He commented on experience in Santa Cruz Mountains in California that even 
driving to the beach is bumper to bumper and you cannot drive on the beach since there are too many 
people. He appreciated the efforts of Ms. Brodowski and agreed that owners need to be more 
responsible. He agreed that it is unreal with the amount of dog poop on the docks. He was under the 
assumption, the wrong assumption, that if they make a recommendation or resolution that it will be 
developed into an ordinance and an ordinance needs someone behind it that can say we have tried this 
number of things it did not work so here is your citation. 
 
Commissioner Lowney thanked the public for sticking to end with them and thanked the staff and their 
efforts for walking them through this process because without them she does not know where they will 
be; Commissioner Lowney further advocated that they look into beach front purchases to increase 
parking areas for beaches and to also view the beach. She also wanted to make sure that better 
enforcement was conducted in the Day Use areas to make sure it is utilized appropriately, another area 
to look at is curfews on the beaches may help, she would also like to collect some data specific to the 
beaches and how it feeds the economy which allows residents to exist here with an income. She would 
like to add the Trails Symposium to a fall agenda preferably to coincide with the Fall Conference. She 
would really appreciate the information on the Land and Water Conservation grant for Karen Hornaday 
Park. 
 
Commissioner Brann thanked everyone for attending and staff. 
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COMMENTS OF THE CHAIR 
 
Chair Steffy commented on his visits to Bishops Beach and the number of people who pull out and park 
on the berm, he was curious if they would park in the parking lot or would they go somewhere else. He 
understands the draw of parking on the beach besides the better view of the water you are not looking 
at the butt end of a truck. Chair Steffy likewise advocated having the meeting outside if it is nice and 
sunny! 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
There being no further business to come before the Commission, Chair Steffy adjourned the meeting at 
8:32 p.m. The next REGULAR MEETING IS SCHEDULED FOR THURSDAY, MAY 21, 2015 at 5:30 p.m. A 
PUBLIC HEARING IS ALSO SCHEDULED DURING THAT MEETING ON ALL THE RECOMMENDATIONS FOR 
CHANGES TO THE BEACH POLICY at City Hall Cowles Council Chambers 491 E. Pioneer Avenue, Homer, 
Alaska. 
 
 
                                                                         
 Renee Krause, CMC, Deputy City Clerk I   
 
Approved:                                                          
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From: Debra Lowney <dlowney@acsalaska.net> 

Sent: Sunday, April 26, 2015 12:40 PM 

To: Renee Krause 

Subject: Fwd: Trail Symposium and Trails Day! 

 

Renee, 

 

Can we get this added to our agenda? 

 

Deb 

 

Sent from my iPad 

 

Begin forwarded message: 

From: Deborah Cox <debdcox@icloud.com> 

Date: April 26, 2015 at 10:20:23 AM AKDT 

To: matt steffy <parallaxicity@gmail.com>, Angie Otteson 

<aotteson@cityofhomer-ak.gov>, Deb Lowney <dlowney@acsalaska.net>, 

Miranda Weiss <mirandaweiss@gmail.com> 

Subject: Trail Symposium and Trails Day! 

Hello to All, 

 

Congratulations on the Trails Day Symposium!  Fantastic! 

 

I am thrilled about the efforts, and many great ideas to make this a wonderful 

walkable, bike-able town. 

 

That said, I am wondering if there are any thoughts on an annual day or days for 

upkeep and maintenance at KHP Playground.  The Trails Symposium took the 

place of Parks Day this year and there is always maintenance and upkeep 

necessary annually at the playground(s) around town.  The town would hate to see 

the newest KHP playground fall into a state of disrepair like the last one did. 

 

One major area of annual need is the replacement of wood chips.  Particularly 

under swings and slides.  The holes get quite large under these spots.  I am unsure 

of what wood chips remain, Miranda?  Or do we need to order?  I know we had 

an order when the net climber was installed one year ago, and there can be a long 

wait time. 

 

Also, I don’t believe the bolts on the big slide have been replaced yet (Angie!?).  I 

spoke with Angie several times about this last summer, and the city has bolts to 

use.  If I should order more, let me know.  It would be a near tragedy to have that 

slide loosen up and break or fall apart.  Not replaceable after that.  It took so much 

work to install, and about broke the back of one of our Captains during the build 
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week!  (Forgive me if this has been done since the last time I was there a recently 

- going in about a half hour too!) 

 

For the past two years Church on The Rock has organized a work party.  Miranda 

and I, and HOPP are always on board to help take care of this wonderful park.   

 

Big thanks to all for all that you do.   

 

Sincerely, 

Deb Cox 

299-1516 

debdcox@mac.com 
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MEETING DATE    SCHEDULED EVENTS OR AGENDA ITEM 

              

MARCH 19, 2015   LAND ALLOCATION PLAN REVIEW & RECOMMENDATIONS  
     TO COUNCIL 
     UPDATE ON PARK & RECREATION SYMPOSIUM –   
     HOMER…ON THE MOVE 
              

APRIL 16, 2015   SELECT SPRING PARK &/ OR BEACH WALK THROUGH 
     FINAL REPORT ON PARK & RECREATION SYMPOSIUM –   
     HOMER…ON THE MOVE 
_____________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
MAY 4, 2015 SPECIAL   TENTATIVE PUBLIC HEARING ON DRAFT RECOMMENDATIONS  
     TO UPDATE BEACH POLICY 
              

MAY 21, 2015    WORKSESSION SPRING PARK AND/OR BEACHES WALK   
     THROUGH 
     FINAL REVIEW, PUBLIC HEARING AND RECOMMENDATION TO  
     COUNCIL ON PROPOSED CHANGES TO THE BEACH POLICY 
              

JUNE 18, 2015    INITIAL BUDGET REVIEW – WHAT DOES THE COMMISSION  
     WANT  FOR 2016? 
     THANK YOU ADVERTISEMENT FOR THE FIRST HALF OF THE YEAR 
     REVIEW CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PLAN 
              

JULY 16, 2015    NO MEETING SCHEDULED      

              

AUGUST 20, 2015   BUDGET REVIEW & RECOMMENDATIONS 
     STRATEGIC PLANNING 
              

SEPTEMBER 17, 2015   FALL PARK WALK THROUGH AND BEACH    
     WALK; ELECTIONS; SELECT KHP CLEAN UP DAY 
     BUDGET DISCUSSION 
              

OCTOBER 15, 2015   KAREN HORNADAY PARK CLEAN-UP  
     REVIEW AND APPROVE THE 2016 MEETING SCHEDULE 
     THANK YOU ADVERTISEMENT FOR 2ND HALF OF THE YEAR 
              

NOVEMBER 19, 2015   STRATEGIC PLAN REVIEW & PLANNING 
      
             
 
DECEMBER 2015    NO MEETING SCHEDULED  HAPPY HOLIDAYS! 
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2015 HOMER CITY COUNCIL MEETINGS 
PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY COMMISSION ATTENDANCE 

 

It is the goal of the Commission to have a member speak regularly to the City Council at council 
meetings. There is a special place on the council’s agenda specifically for this. After Council approves the 
consent agenda and any scheduled visitors it is then time for staff reports, commission reports and 
borough reports. That is when you would stand and be recognized by the Mayor to approach and give a 
brief report on what the Commission is currently addressing, projects, events, etc. A commissioner is 
scheduled to speak and has a choice at which council meeting they will attend. It is only required to 
attend one meeting during the month that you are assigned. However, if your schedule permits please 
feel free to attend both meetings. Remember you cannot be heard if you do not speak. 

 
The following Meeting Dates for City Council for 2015 is as follows:  

January 12, 26 2015 Commissioner Archibald    

February 9, 23 2015 Commissioner Archibald, Commissioner Steffy 
 

March 9, 23 2015 Commissioner Brann, Commissioner Steffy  
 

April 13, 27 2015 Commissioner Lowney, Commissioner Lillibridge 
 

May 11, 26 (Tues) Commissioner Steffy, Commissioner Archibald 
 

June 8, 22 2015          

 

July 20 2015    Commissioner Roedl     
 

August 10, 24 2015     
 

September 14, 28 2015    
 

October 12, 26 2015     
 

November 23, 2015     
 

December 14, 2015         
 

Please review and if you will be unable to make the meeting you are tentatively scheduled for please 

discuss. 

PLEASE NOTE: When additional commissioners are appointed the proposed schedule above will reflect 

those added commissioners. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Rev. 02/15- rk 
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Handpainted by Dan Coe Quote
Signs • Design • Furnishings • Fine Art DATE: 4/9/2015
dcoes11@gmail.com
36765 Spruce Circle Road
Anchor Point, AK 99556
(907) 435-7299

ATTENTION:

Renee Krause
City of Homer

Homer, AK 99603

DESCRIPTION AMOUNT

“End of the Road Park” sign 3’x2’ painted 1-side 3/4”MDO $375
Post and installation (5.5”x5.5”) $175

“WKFL Park” sign 3’x2’ painted 1-side 3/4”MDO $375
Post and installation (5.5”x5.5”) $175

[42] SUBTOTAL $1,100.00
OTHER COMMENTS

PAID $0.00
TAX
TOTAL $1,100.00

Make all checks payable to:

Handpainted
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